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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

June 10, 2022
Vancouver, Washington

Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Brent Stark, Dennis Mathews, Keri Clark, Nancy McDaniel and Lily Clifton.
Board Members Absent:  Reg George
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington), Krista Bulger (Parent Representative), and Joleen Ferguson (Washington Council of the Blind).
Ex-Officio Members Absent: Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225) and Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

June 10, 2022 – 10:40am-11:40am
Greg called the meeting to order at 10:40am.
Business Meeting:

Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of May 5, 2022. Nancy moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Brent seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.

New Business:
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· The Lion’s Den student-run coffee shop is back open. The program now has coffee cards which emulate the credit card process.
· The annual track meet was held in May.  We had a record number of students in attendance.  Scott thanked Janet for taking the lead in coordinating an I-5 charter bus, complete with dinner, for students and chaperones who wished to sign up. At one point, we were concerned that we didn’t have enough volunteers for the event, so Scott asked all staff to sign up. In the end we had more than enough volunteers and the day was wonderful. We had students attend from Washington, Oregon and a mother and daughter from Ukraine. Scott provided them with a tour of the school and the family is considering enrolling this fall and showed interest in our short course programs as well.  The entire campus is open during the track meet with activities in the art room, gym, pool, Sensory Safari, etc. Recently, our art teacher, Kim Johnson, and her students created a life-sized horse made entirely from recycled canes. The horse was on display at the track meet and is currently in the art building. In addition, we had a therapy llama and alpaca as well as a police K-9.  

· Scott traveled to the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) with our Director of Outreach, Pam Parker.  They traveled to Louisville as part of their Educational Product Advisory Committee (EPAC) duty. Scott has been the Chair of the committee and now Pam will be taking his place as a participant on the committee. This year, the EPAC committee asked the APH to change the quota process. Receiving ‘quota’ dollars enables the WSSB to purchase services and products, such as assistive technology for all blind and low vision students in the state. Currently, the APH uses the social security legal definition of blindness (20/200 in the better eye with correction) which disqualifies a lot of kids. As the EPAC Chair, Scott will make this announcement at the annual APH conference in the fall.  This could greatly enhance the ability to garner additional funds.
· Scott attended the spring concert and volunteer recognition. It was wonderful to recognize our volunteers and see our students perform.  Dr. Christopher Benfield is our new music instructor this year and Dr. B incorporated a drama performance which Krista Bulger’s son participated. In addition, the WSSB celebrated Mollie Hands for her 50th year of volunteering at the WSSB.
· On June 8, Scott attended a staff appreciation get together in the education building.  Scott presented Amanda Rodda, Math and Computer Science teacher, a plaque for receiving her national board certification.  Amanda earned this in December of 2021.  Amanda is leaving the WSSB this year and we wish her the best in her future endeavors.
· Scott also wanted to acknowledge Jesse Bolt, English Language Arts Teacher on being named the 2022 On-Point High School Educator of the Year.  A number of staff and students recommended them for the award.  Jesse received this award on live TV.  

· Scott provided the board the annual investment fund update (Betterment accounts). Everything is within the targets that it is supposed to be as per our policy.  The recommendation is to hold tight as it is.

· APH has approached WSSB about being a regional assistive technology training center.  This would include the states of Washington, Oregon, Idaho, North Dakota, South Dakota and Alaska.  The APH has a similar program in Alabama for the Southeast Region of the country.  Training would be provided to educators, parents and students.  Dennis asked what we need to do to prepare for this.  Scott said that the APH has adequate funding for this program. We would need to hire a director and administrative support, but he is unclear at this point if we hire the trainers for the program or if we would contract out.  The staff would be WSSB employees. Scott would like to travel to the Alabama Institute for Deaf and Blind to visit their program.  APH’s Government relations person said they would love for us to get this program implemented by October 1.  Scott has met with Craig Meador, former Director of Outreach at WSSB and current President at the APH, and regional training folks, but more work needs to be done. APH has expanded what they have to offer, especially in terms of assistive technology, since Craig started at APH.  
· The Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) transition building is under construction. Scott reported that there are already a number of setbacks with increased costs for materials and requirements as put forth from the City of Vancouver. Currently we have nearly $500,000 in contingency funds set aside and have committed to investing $2,000,000 in private local funds to keep the project moving forward. One of the recent setbacks required the WSSB to pay $68,000 for an electrical switch (expedite fee); or wait 440 days. The project is still on schedule to for substantial completion in January-February 2023.  
School Health Council Committee Report (Scott McCallum)

· Scott asked Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager to attend the Board meeting to report on the School Health Council, however Dave is on vacation.  Scott read the report that Dave prepared (attached at end of meeting minutes).  
· Keri wanted to thank Scott and everyone for all we do. Scott said he feels lucky to be here and have dedicated staff.  Scott was giving a tour to someone during the track meet and the person kept remarking how much love there is at the WSSB.  

· Keri said Dave and participants were amazing.  Keri is pleased that students want to participate in this process.  Scott said Dave was assigned to facilitate that group and did a great job.  The goal is to make this committee a year-round committee.  
Election of Officers

· Nancy nominated Lily as Chair of the board; Greg seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
· Brent nominated himself as Vice-Chair of the Board; Nancy seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.  
Committee Assignments
· Education:  Chair-Brent; members-Greg and Keri.
· Buildings & Grounds: Chair-Nancy, member-Greg.
· Management:  Chair-Lily, member-Nancy.
· Legislative:  Chair-Greg, members-Dennis, Marci, Lily.
Miscellaneous:

· Janet will be meeting with the Executive Director, Boards and Commissions regarding the number of open positions on the Board.  Greg also asked Janet to follow-up on his application for renewal that was submitted in 2021.  Janet will also follow-up on Keri’s application.
· Scott discussed the recent passing of SSB 5793.  This bill allows stipends for Board members that are low income or have lived experience (in addition to reimbursement for travel/per diem).  This would provide a $200 stipend for board members who aren’t currently being compensated by their employer and is only for the day of the board meeting.  Scott and Janet met with the Governor’s office and determined that all of our Board members are considered to have lived experience.  The Office of Financial Management is required to provide guidance for this bill in December of 2022, however the bill went into effect on June 9.  The bill encouraged Boards to meet virtually, if at all possible, however Scott acknowledges the importance of having the Board meet on campus and suggested we identify two meetings per year that can be held in person.  Discussion was held and it was decided that the Board will meet in person for the June and September meetings, with the remaining meetings being held virtually.  The $200 stipend will be given to qualifying board members to attend virtual meetings as well.  

· Awards:

· Joleen is retiring from the board and this will be her final meeting.  Scott wanted to acknowledge Joleen’s dedication to the WSSB from the time she went to school here as well as her many years of service on the Board of Trustees.  Scott would like to present her with this award during the Washington Council of the Blind’s (WCB) fall convention.
· Reg is also retiring from the board.  Scott has a plaque for Reg and would also like to present this to him at the WCB’s fall convention.

· Scott presented Greg with a plaque of appreciation for his two years as Chair of the Board.  The plaque includes a gavel.  Scott said it has been wonderful to work with Greg as chair of the board over the past two years. Greg said it has been the biggest honor to serve as Chair.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:40am.  The next Board meeting will be held on September 23 at 11am.
Greg Szabo, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – June 2022
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)
WSSB Outreach is closing out another wonderful school year around the state. We are tired and ready to rest up for the coming year.  

· Staff:  Peggy Gallagher will be retiring this year. She is one of the original Outreach staff. Peggy joined WSSB Outreach on August 26, 1992. She has been a cornerstone for our team. We will not attempt to replace her but are recruiting for her position, Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI)/Orientation & Mobility (O&M). 

· Certified Orientation & Mobility Specialist (COMS):  Three of our staff have taken and passed the Academy for Certification of Vision Rehabilitation (ACVREP) O&M Specialist exam, Paul Haney (Clark County), Colleen Johnson (Clark County), and Melinda Bakos (Spokane). 

· Outreach Contracts:  Outreach contracts are forever evolving. Because of the Stephen F. Austin (SFASU) TVI grants and the Portland State University (PSU) TVI & O&M programs, gaps around the state have been filled. It seems this past year and going into next school year, the need for TVIs, O&Ms, and braillists is great. We are doing our best to support districts with WSSB Outreach services and/or helping districts find teachers. 

· Outreach Meeting:  The last Outreach meeting of the school year will be held on June 3 at WSSB. This will be our first in person gathering since the beginning of the pandemic.

· Decision Package:  We are in the process of writing a Decision Package to be sent to the Governor this summer requesting funding for 5 Outreach staff. This would allow our department to provide assistance to districts around the state that is not tied to contracts. These services would include Mentoring, beyond the grant funding for SFASU and PSU students, Assistive Technology support, beyond the Statewide Technology Specialist’s role, Team Assessments, and support for students with complex needs, including Cortical/Cerebral Visual Impairment (CVI). 
On the horizon: 

· Summer Institute 2022:  Will be held in-person August 1-4, 2022 on the WSSB Campus. It filled, 50 people, with a waitlist of over 10. We will be including several WSSB staff from Irwin and Residential Life for training. 

· Vacation:  I will be taking vacation in June to visit my first grandchild in Dubai. I will be available as needed. The end of the school year is always demanding, and I will do my best to support staff and district from 11 hours ahead.  

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)
The end of year board report signifies an opportunity for reflection and sharing of the highlights at WSSB for 2021–2022. This was a tremendous year filled with ever-changing COVID protocols, staffing shortages, reminding people to wear masks correctly, and more. Nevertheless, students always shined in bringing out the best in our school. So many of the year’s challenges provided an opportunity for growth in many directions, ranging from academics to social skills. 

Welcoming back families and visitors on-campus became a great gift for everyone to experience the community we have at WSSB. Events such as the powerlifting team exhibition, talent show, track meet, spring concert, and others were examples of how coming together makes us stronger and provides a great atmosphere for students and staff alike. During the final two weeks of school students will have an opportunity to celebrate at the parking lot dance party and then at the garden party on the last day of school. 

In the classroom, students demonstrated continuous improvements in many areas that were celebrated. Some students demonstrated several years of growth in reading skills in one year, while other students had their hands-on salmon, visited local museums, spent three nights on Bainbridge Island for a science program, met exciting professionals for Career Fair, and participated in many experiences that help connect real-world concepts to learning content. 

Among staff, there was notable interest and commitment to working together for the good of students through Professional Learning Communities (PLCs). Teachers' PLCs regularly discussed student progress or collaborate on effective approaches to teaching and learning. Despite having our faces covered for most of the year, these types of highlights brought a smile to my face. 

Among the joy of school this year and students being together, there were some tough times felt by our school. A couple of students passed away due to health conditions, which was hard for many staff and students. Additionally, our former Speech Language Pathologist, Linda Hagood, lost to her lengthy battle with cancer. These moments, albeit painful, have given us moments to pause and come together as a staff and with students. 

As the WSSB community, we care so much for the people. Our students, families, staff, and volunteers make our work meaningful and lasting. Our school’s final hurrah of the year is graduation, where we get to honor our students who are closing one door to open another into their future. This year’s graduating class is four students who are all a fitting example of what WSSB is. We have a graduate from Mongolia, a high schooler from northern Washington, and two Vancouver locals who began at WSSB in primary grades. WSSB brings people together to grow, love, and help others.

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)
Residential

We have a couple of staffing changes since the March 1 board report. Richard Coffman left WSSB to enjoy retirement and time with his grandchildren. In addition, Matthew Hines left WSSB to pursue a career with the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) as a Youth Services Specialist. We would like to thank Matthew and Richard for their years of service to the students of WSSB. We have hired two of our on-call residential staff into permanent positions, Alex Murillo and Silahkemo Darbo. We are excited to welcome Alex and Silahkemo to the team as permanent employees. In addition, Mark and Julie Raetzman, who have served many years as dedicated residential life staff, have announced they will be retiring over the summer. We would like to thank Mark and Julie for their many years of dedicated service to WSSB and wish them well in their retirement. We have begun to hire staff to fill our upcoming open positions, we have hired Erin Harris, one of our project employees, into a fulltime permanent position, as well as Alexann Turemann and John Ziemann, two of WSSB’s graduates, as project employees. Students are excited about summer and are beginning to move their things out of the cottages back home. Staff are getting ready for WSSB’s summer programs, as well as getting needed training over the summer to better support students, specifically in mental health. We currently have 39 students in our residential department.

Recreation and Volunteers

The recreation department continues to offer a myriad of exciting activities to students including the following: hiking, tandem cycling, an end-of-year dance, and taking students to a movie, to name a few. In addition, WSSB celebrated our dedicated volunteers during our annual spring concert, we would like to specifically thank Mollie Hands who has volunteered with WSSB for 50 years. The recreation department also planned the WSSB prom, students enjoyed a dinner out at the Main Event, as well as a Starry Night themed dance on campus. Cary Beth Walsh and Theorius Wheeler were voted by their peers as the 2022 WSSB Royal Court during prom. In addition, WSSB would like to recognize Adrienne Fernandez, our Recreation and Volunteer Coordinator, for her nomination as the Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Outstanding Life Staff Member of the Year award. Adrienne will find out soon if she will win the award: however, this is a great honor for Adrienne, and WSSB would like to recognize the dedication Adrienne has shown to her students, to our volunteers, and the planning of exciting innovative recreational opportunities.

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT)

Progress is showing as we excitedly watch the new building for LIFTT and DSB under construction. We are hoping that the new LIFTT participants we will have this fall will be able to finish the program in the new building. We have had a great group of participants this year, and we will cheer them on as they use the skills of adult independence learned through their participation in LIFTT in the coming year.

Health Center

After 13 years of working at WSSB, Dr. Justine Mings is leaving WSSB to continue her career as a psychiatric nurse practitioner. Dr. Mings recently completed a graduate degree as a psychiatric nurse practitioner, we would like to congratulate her on this accomplishment, as well as send her good wishes as she furthers her career. The health center has hired Trisha Hayes as a Registered Nurse in the health center, Trisha’s training will begin over the summer. The health center is preparing for all the various summer camps WSSB will offer over the summer, as well as beginning to process next year’s enrollment paperwork. Nurses continue to offer on-site Covid testing for staff and students.

Business Office (Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance)

1. 2021-22 Operating Budget:  Books for April closed in the red but will balance out once year-end invoicing is completed.

General Fund

Allotted:
$7,494,640

Actual:
$7,603.970



($ 109,330)

In Fund 19B, we are projecting a surplus of $300,000.  

2. 2022 Operating Supplemental:  We did not submit any supplemental requests to the legislature, however, the Governor’s office/Office of Financial Management (OFM) submitted requests on behalf of agencies for furlough savings and increases pursuant to collective bargaining agreements, increases in benefits and other OFM central services.  We received $502,000 towards that. The legislature also passed a bill on language access in schools and we received $24,000 to implement the program.

3. 2023 Operating Supplemental:  We will be submitting a supplemental decision package for transportation.  With the pandemic and fuel increases, our transportation costs are exceeding funding by $150,000-$200,000.  

4. 2023-25 Operating and Capital Budgets:  Budgets are due August 2022.  As of this writing, we will be submitting decision packages for funding the following:  

Expand Outreach Program by five positions

Establish an Equity Officer position

Renovate 3rd floor for parent stays

Campus Preservation

5. Performance Measures:  We reported on the following measures for quarter ending March 2022:

#1585 Percent of WSSB students enrolled in online classes

0%

#1586 Braille Distributed on time




80%

#1590 Pages of Braille Transcription




50,633

#1591 Training opportunities accessed by individuals


10,526

#1592 Number of teachers/paras taking Braille exams


24

#1593 Number of students on campus




59

#1594 Off-Campus Services





1,512

We will also be requesting a revision to our performance measures, so they align with our strategic plan.

6. E-Commerce:  Now that we have the Ogden Resource Center (ORC) set up to accept credit cards, we are going to be applying for authorization to accept them for facility rentals and in the student Espresso Shop.  All three have different funding streams so they have to be done separately.

7. Fiscal Year-End:  As is normal for this time of the year, we will be working on the usual year-end activities to close the year:

· Continue to monitor and track current year expenditures

· Year-end processing on various levels (balancing general ledgers, Comprehensive Annual Financial Report, Disclosure forms, Capital Asset Management report)

· Close out various grants and submit final reimbursements

· Prepare client service, facility use and tuition contracts

· Records storage and set-up vendor files for new biennium

Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)

New Hires:  
· Silahkemo Darboe – Residential Life Counselor (RLC)

· Alex Murillo-Collins – RLC

· Larinta Luciano – On-call RLC

Recruitments: 

· Associate Director of Outreach (Birth-5)

· Math and Computer Science Teacher

· Registered Nurse

· Speech Language Pathologist – Part Time

· Residential Life Counselor

· Substitute TVI

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call Residential Life Counselor

· On-call Custodian

· On-call Cook

· On-call Nurse

Trainings/Functions Attended:

· HR Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Kelly Woodward and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by OFM

· Personnel Management Meeting – Facilitated by OFM

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)
Census:  The 2022 census for the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) is complete and our final number was 1,710. That is an increase of 116 students over the 2021 census.

Prison:  Due to positive COVID tests, transcribers have been quarantined. The inmates were quarantined from January 10-March 4, and unable to work. They came back part-time and were back up to full-time when another quarantine began on May 9. Some inmates are now back at work and some remain quarantined. Due to the lack of transcribers, braille textbooks are behind schedule as the school year wraps up. 

New apprentices have been hired and more will be hired when authorized by the Department of Corrections (DOC). With inmates leaving the program, we currently have 14 full-time transcribers and 3 apprentices. 

ORC Online:  The redesign is in process and the new database will feature teacher accounts that school districts can authorize for teachers to access ORC Online directly for their assigned students.

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)
1. Safety:

a. We’ve had no safety incident reports to review with the Safety Committee.

b. We’ve run the following drills: March Earthquake; April All Agency Lockdown; May Shelter in Place.

2. The School Health Council has completed an evaluation form for on-campus food service, health education, and physical fitness programs. We have a final School Health Council Meeting on June 1 when we expect to propose a revised Wellness Policy – Nutrition and Fitness for consideration by the Superintendent’s Cabinet. All in all, the School Health Council has been a positive experience in that it kindles examination of school practices in the areas of food service, health education, and physical fitness and gets stakeholders to consider improvements. A summary report will go to the Superintendent sometime after June 1, 2022.

3. The well water rights journey continues. We have until March 17, 2024 to apply to Department of Ecology for a permit. Based on that date, we will wait one year, until summer 2023 to perform our $35,000 aquifer test on the well, required by Ecology to be performed by a state-certified hydrogeologist. For about $6,000 we recently installed a meter on the well to collect data: how much water do we use to irrigate the lawn? This meter will be required by Ecology if we hope to get a permit. I am looking forward to using well meter data to improve our irrigation practices. I talked with two other local well owners who are going through this process. I think we are on the right track.

4. I am planning our summer work. We are making some significant changes to the Irwin School Science Room 13, making things more accessible for the students by removing a 42” high sink counter, and replacing it with an ADA compliant instruction bench and task tables suitable for teamwork.

5. I am in the beginning stages of updating our ten-year capital plan, anticipating for our capital requests due in September 2022 for the 23-25 biennia. 

Birth-5 (DeEtte Snyder, Associate Director Birth-5)

The Birth to 3 Program continues to adjust with changes.  DeEtte Snyder has accepted a position with the Early Support for Infants and Toddler (ESIT) program at the Department for Children Youth and Families (DCYF) and her last day is June 30.  A replacement has not yet been determined at the writing of this update.  As of May 31, the enrollment in the Birth to 3 Program is 101 children.  The referrals of new children are steady (in April we had 10 and in May we had 7) and relies on a strong partnership between ESIT provider agencies and WSSB.  DeEtte recently met with the ESIT provider agencies in Snohomish county to discuss their low numbers of identified children as they have about half the numbers as comparable populous counties (Pierce and Spokane). Additionally, she has meetings planned with other ESIT provider agencies in other areas of the state. These meetings are regular and ongoing.  Another strategy to assist with identifying young children is the ESIT Program’s screening procedures for vision.  DeEtte and her partners at the school for the deaf and the DeafBlind Program have been developing training modules for vision and hearing screening.  The modules are done and will be recorded for distribution in August. DCYF/ESIT will host these training modules with other required trainings with the MERIT system and monitoring tools will be implemented. The first portion (Pathways to Services) of the revised ESIT Practice Guide to Providing Early Supports for Children with Sensory Disabilities is done and further work on the completion of the ESIT Practice Guidance will continue with DeEtte’s replacement.   On May 4, DeEtte and Emma Packard from the DeafBlind Program held a 2.5-hour training as a part of the Infant and Early Childhood Conference and there were about 150 participants.  Our overall goal of informing others in the DCYF/ESIT world of the unique learning needs of our children with blind or low vision continues as does building capacity to provide the appropriate supports to them and their families. 

Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)
The WSSB DeafBlind Outreach team is wrapping up the school year after consulting with the educational teams and families of approximately 70 children in large and small districts across the state. Services continue through the summer, with technical assistance or consultation for early support providers who work with families of infants and toddlers who are deafblind and their transition to preschool programs. Projects through the summer include ongoing collaboration, updating resources on our website, planning events, and reports for grants and contracts.  

Child Count: 

The most recent National Center on Deaf-Blindness Child Count is posted on their website. https://www.nationaldb.org/info-center/national-child-count/.
We added 29 children/youth to the Washington State Deaf-Blind Child Count for a total of 260, thanks to the participation of early support providers and district staff across the state. 

Collaboration: 

In 2021-2022, our team responded to requests for in-service from the Seattle Public Schools Vision Team, Seattle Public School’s Deaf/Hard of Hearing Team, and the Deaf/Hard of Hearing Outreach team of the WA Center for Deaf/Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY). Topics included: understanding the range of communication needs; assessment tools; effective teaming for students with significant support needs; determining the need for additional qualified providers; training and hiring interveners of the deafblind. 

Training Interveners of the DeafBlind: 

May 17: As member of the Training Interveners Group of the National Center on Deaf-Blindness (NCDB), Katie presented to 15 state deafblind project directors about the journey in Washington regarding interveners of the deafblind in educational settings. This journey includes the years from 2012-2018, when the DeafBlind Program (DBP) provided awareness-level training for paraeducators and IEP teams regarding the role of an intervener. I also spoke about the years 2019-2022, when there has been a formal path to training through Central Michigan University (CMU), which leads to a national credential. The Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) supports scholarships for this CMU Deafblind Intervener training through Washington Sensory Disabilities Services (WSDS), which also provides grant funds that support our DBP services. 

On the horizon: 

June 2: Katie Humes and Sarah Godwin, transition consultant for students ages 14-21, will meet with two representatives from the Helen Keller National Center (HKNC) to discuss ways to collaborate for the benefit of deafblind youth in our western region. We have collaborated closely in the past five years, but the regional representative is no longer with HKNC, so this will be a chance for new connections. 

This is a new resource, with profiles of students who are deafblind. Feel free to explore. 

Deaf-Blindness Overview | National Center on Deaf-Blindness (nationaldb.org)
Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or low vision throughout Washington State. 

March

March 14:
Powerlifting exhibition and celebration of Pi day

March 15:
Virtual Meeting with Adriianna Lagorio (Cong. Herrera Beutler Office) and Paul Schroeder, APH regarding federal funding

March 17-18:
Pacific Northwest Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (PNWAER) conference

March 22:
Meeting with Rick Hauan, Executive Director, Washington CDHY re future service delivery model opportunities

March 23:
Meeting with CDHY staff regarding state required Department of Equity and Inclusion training requirements

March 24:
Meeting with Anne Baker, Human Resources Director and Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director Transition & Residential Programs re Residential Life Counselor job descriptions and pay range

March 25:
Lion’s Den coffee shop – grand reopening

March 28-31:
Attend American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Educational Products Advisory Committee (EPAC) meeting (Kentucky)

Highlight

This school year has felt a bit more typical that the past two. It was great to have WSSB students and staff re-engage with the Lion’s Den coffee shop located in the student recreation space of the Stenehjem fitness center. As you may recall, the Lion’s Den offers WSSB students an opportunity to practice and learn career education skills, make a little money, and learn the ins-and-outs of working as a coffee barista. I was able to purchase my first mocha from a student cashier who politely took my money, clarified my order, and communicated the appropriate information with the student barista who made my drink.  A new addition in the coffee shop this year is the ability to issue reloadable coffee cards, similar to a credit card. Each card is fashioned with a high-contrast black-on-white image of our Lion logo along with a braille label for accessibility. I proudly keep my Lion card in my agency/school badge carrier attached to the lanyard that I wear each day around my neck. The Lion’s Den has also explored the option of making smoothies and the occasional option of baked goods such as scones and/or cookies. I look forward to weekly visits to the Lion’s Den.  Many of the students currently working in the coffee shop have demonstrated professionalism, kindness, excellent customer service, and take pride in their work.  These skills will be hugely beneficial as they enter future employment options. 

April

April 1:
Attend APH EPAC meeting (Kentucky)

April 4:
Participate on interview panel for Executive Director, DSB

April 8:
Construction meeting – LIFTT building

April 11:
Meeting with Greg Szabo, Board Chair, to discuss May meeting agenda

April 12:
Meeting with staff regarding August welcome back/fall workshop

April 12:
Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meeting

April 13:
Meeting with Executive Director, Dr. Johnson, Office of Equity

April 14:
Meeting with Washington State University museum staff regarding WSSB’s museum project

April 15:
Meeting with superintendents of the Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired, California School for the Blind and Maryland School for the Blind

April 18:
Lunch with former WSSB superintendent, Dean Stenehjem

April 19:
Meeting with LIFTT building construction team re finishing selections

April 20:
Fair Housing Curriculum discussion/meeting with Department of Licensing

April 20;
Meeting with DSB staff regarding annual agreement with WSSB (LIFTT, etc.)

April 21:
WSSB career fair

April 21:
Meeting with WSSB deafblind staff and Oregon state staff regarding deafblind services

April 21:
Meeting with Clark County Homeless Action Plan staff

April 22:
Meeting with Executive Director, Michael MacKillop, DSB 

April 22:
Attend virtual Columbia River Maritime Museum audio tour

April 27:
Monthly disability consortium meeting (state level)

April 27:
Meeting with Anne Baker regarding staff training requirements

Highlight

For the first time since 2019, I had the opportunity to travel to Louisville, Kentucky to participate on the APH’s Educational Products Advisory Committee (EPAC).  EPAC is a select group of Ex-Officio Trustees (EOT) who meet annually to advise APH on products and services.  Services, however, are the focus of another group known as the Educational Services Advisory Committee (ESAC). I was nominated and chosen to serve on EPAC beginning in 2019, rounding out my term in 2022 by serving as the chair of this committee. EPAC and ESAC consist of seven EOTs who meet certain criteria and represent geographic diversity. While at APH, we have the opportunity to receive presentations from each of the APH project managers, explore their range of current products, learn about future product plans, and engage with APH staff.  The series of meetings results in a report which is shared with all APH staff and shared with all EOTs at the Annual Meeting in October. The report highlights the commendations identified by the committee and provides recommendations for them to consider and act. This year, EPAC and ESAC also provided a combined recommendation to change the criteria for which students may qualify to be counted on the APH Census which ultimately results in the way that federal funds are distributed to each state. The committee recommended that APH change from using the outdated criteria of functioning at or meeting the criteria for “legal blindness” as is used to qualify for Social Security and adult rehabilitation services, to align with the broad criteria for which blind and low vision students may qualify for special education services under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA).  I will present this recommended change at the APH Annual Meeting for consideration by all EOTs. This is my last year as an EPAC member, however, Pam Parker, WSSB Outreach Director, was chosen to serve on EPAC beginning this year. 

As noted in my schedule above, much of April involved meetings with WSSB stakeholders on a local, regional, and national level. 

May

May 1-4:
American Foundation for the Blind (AFB) leadership conference (Richmond, VA)

May 5:
APH Ex-Officio Trustee meeting

May 5:
Northwest Association of Blind Athletes (NWABA) 15th anniversary celebration

May 5:
WSSB Board of Trustees meeting re: Student Awards

May 6:
Clark County Superintendent’s meeting

May 9:
ESD 112 hosted Public Records training with Attorney General’s office

May 9:
Meeting with Worksource employee regarding safety and emergency plans

May 9:
Meeting with staff regarding Ogden Resource Center database design

May 11:
Meeting with Interim Director, Yordanos Gebreamlak, Office of the Education Omsbuds

May 11:
Meeting with Greg Szabo, Board Chair to discuss June meeting agenda

May 12:
Listening sessions (3)

May 12:
Meeting with community members/designers of neighborhood Marshall Park Playground

May 14:
Tour with Lions Clubs attending MD19 convention

May 16:
Meeting with Office of Financial Management staff regarding funding pool for LIFTT construction project

May 17:
Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meeting

May 18:
Online conference: Equity--Through the Experiences of our Students

May 19:
Track meet

May 20:
ESD 112 region annual Washington Association School Administrators/regional superintendents meeting

May 24:
Meeting with potential museum donor

May 25:
Monthly disability consortium meeting (state level)

May 26:
Spring Concert and Volunteer Recognition 

May 27:
Tour of campus with former student

Highlight

The month, May came and went in the blink of an eye. May marked the return of an in-person and FANTASTIC Track Meet at WSSB.  We worked hard to make this year’s event extra special.  First, I have to acknowledge the incredible effort of Jennifer Butcher, WSSB’s physical and health education teacher extraordinaire, who does an enormous amount of planning and work to make this event possible each year. Jennifer doesn’t do it alone though.  Staff from every department stepped-up to contribute to the success of this year’s event.  I would also like to thank the Fort Vancouver Lion’s Club who provided so many volunteers to run the events, prepare and serve lunch, and so much more.  This year also featured tables hosted by the DSB, Washington Council of the Blind, National Federation of the Blind of Washington, Northwest Association for Blind Athletes, Clark Community College Disability Support Services, the Pacific Foundation for Blind Children, as well as two vendors of products for blind and low vision people. The track meet also featured a visit from the Vancouver Police Department and one of their canine cops as well as our therapy llama and alpaca friends from Ridgefield.  WSSB opened up its campus to nearly 130 smiling and eager students (a record number of registrations) from all around Washington and parts of Oregon, as well as their family members, teachers and service providers for a day of fun, track and field competition, art, swimming, Sensory Safari exploring, and friendship.  The weather was the only uncertain part of the day with the occasional scattered shower to break up the periods of sunshine. All in all, it was a truly wonderful event and certainly a bucket-filler for everyone involved.  The only actual complaint I heard from a student was that they had to wait an entire year for the next one. Thank you to everyone who contributed to another fantastic track meet!

To close out the month, I attended the Spring Concert and Volunteer Appreciation event held in the Sherman Auditorium on the evening of May 26.  Students showed off their talents by playing a variety of instruments, singing, providing a short drama presentation, and even a few jokes from the student emcee. I would like to recognize and thank our music teacher, Dr. Christopher Benfield (or Dr. B) for all he did to prepare our students to shine on stage. It is always a great opportunity for our students to demonstrate their many talents as they pridefully present to their friends, family, and volunteers.  The students provided a special thank you to Mollie Hands for her 50 years of volunteering at WSSB.  Thank you, Mollie. 

Finally, I would also like to acknowledge two of our outstanding teachers.  Amanda Rodda has earned the distinction of being a Nationally Board-Certified Teacher (NBCT). Amanda has served as our math and computer science teacher for the last six years.  Amanda will be leaving WSSB at the conclusion of this year.  Thank you, Amanda for your contribution to WSSB and congratulations on becoming a NCBT.  Amanda will be presented with a desk-trophy, made by students at the Ohio School for the Blind, at this year’s award ceremony. I would also like to acknowledge and congratulate Jesse Bolt on being named the 2022 On-Point High School Educator of the Year.  Jesse was nominated and supported by their colleagues, students, and leadership at WSSB.  Jesse teaches English/Language Arts and specializes in teaching braille and self-advocacy skills, leads our Gender Sexuality Alliance (GSA) student club, serves as a mentor for new teachers, and has earned their English Learner endorsement to better serve our students.  Jesse has been tapped by OSPI to consult at the state and national level on the English Language Proficiency Assessment for English learners with cognitive disabilities including those who are blind or have low vision.  Congratulations Jesse!

June

June 3:
Clark County Superintendent’s meeting 

June 6:
Fire drill

June 9:
WSSB 8th grade promotion/annual awards

June 10:
Commencement

June 10:
Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

We are looking forward to the 8th Grade promotion and annual awards ceremony on June 9.  8th grade promotion is an opportunity to recognize students hard work in middle school and the movement from middle to high school.  Celebrating the wonderful growth and accomplishments of our students, and staff in some cases, is always a wonderful opportunity to highlight everyone’s hard work, perseverance, and success. 

Once again, graduation is on the horizon and I cannot think of anything more highlight-worthy than graduation.  This year, we are looking forward to a more traditional graduation ceremony in-person at WSSB which will also be broadcast for those unable to attend. We will celebrate four graduates this year on June 10. Thank you to the staff, students, families, and our board for supporting WSSB and the students we serve. 

Betterment Update: In accordance with our Investment Policy for Betterment funds, I must report the status of our investment(s) compared to the targets set in the policy.  The current combined portfolio is allocated as follows and are well within our investment policy guidance:

 

Fixed Income %56

Growth and Income %34

Growth %10

 

There are no recommendations to rebalance or adjust any funds at this time.

Ongoing

Meetings with WSSB Cabinet & Leadership groups

PFBC board meetings

State Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings

Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

NWABA Board meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind Board meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

June 2, 2022

To: Scott McCallum, WSSB Superintendent

From: David Zilavy, Chair WSSB School Health Council

RE: Summary Report on WSSB Wellness Policy – Physical Activity and Nutrition; Monitoring and Policy Review

In February 2022 the School Health Council was formed, consisting of 13 people: Krista Bulger, Parent and Outreach Teacher; Jennifer Butcher, Fit for Life Teacher; Keri Clark, Board Member; Joleen Ferguson, Board Member; Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director of Transition and Residential Programs; Charles Johnson, Student; Li Ling Joosten, Student; Jenn Langley, Assistant Director of On-Campus Programs; Bob Lonnee, Food Service Manager; Deana Lopez, Nikki Rae, Robin Williams, Nurse; David Zilavy, Facilities Manager.
We met four times: February 16, March 16, April 20, and June 1. Meeting minutes are included in this report.
The charge for the School Health Council, as per policy is as follows:

“WSSB will create, strengthen, or work within existing school health councils to develop, implement, monitor, review, and, as necessary, revise school nutrition and physical activity policies.  The councils also will serve as resources to school sites for implementing those policies.  (A school health council consists of a group of individuals representing the school and community, and should include parents, students, representatives of the school food authority, members of the Board of Trustees, school administrators, teachers, health professionals, and members of the public.”

To this end the Council determined the following deliverables from the policy: 

1) Each department will assess WSSB’s existing compliance with nutrition and wellness requirements, and report on those assessments.

2) A revision of the policy was necessary as it did not accurately reflect campus practices.

Pursuant to No. 1 above, on April 1, 2022, Jennifer Butcher, Corey Grandstaff, Jenn Langley, Bob Lonnee, and David Zilavy met and, using a template form accepted by the Health Council, we evaluated agency compliance with our Wellness Policy – Physical Activity and Nutrition. The completed assessment is included in this report. While there were some areas of the template that were not applicable to our school, it was determined that our departments were meeting the requirements of our Wellness Policy. 

Pursuant to No. 2 above, on May 20, 2022, Jennifer Butcher, Corey Grandstaff, Jenn Langley, Bob Lonnee, and David Zilavy met and created a proposed revision of the Wellness Policy. In general, the revisions omitted boilerplate verbiage not applicable to our school, or verbiage that did not reflect current school practices. On June 1, 2022, the School Health Council met and approved the policy revisions. A copy of the revised policy is included in this report.

This process showed me there is a deep passion and commitment among staff, students, parents, and community members to ensure students get exposed to healthy lifestyle choices that can last a lifetime. I believe WSSB is successful in this regard. That said, I feel that the School Health Council could be an ongoing force to continue to develop student exposure and interest in healthy lifestyle choices. For example, if the School Health Council were to involve more students, and meet throughout the school year, it has the potential to weave nutrition and physical fitness more broadly into the fabric of WSSB student life. Students Li Ling Joosten and Charles Johnson were the ones who opened this idea to me with their steady interest and passion for the subjects. Li Ling suggested we solicit student ideas more regularly as to how WSSB can improve student wellness issues. Charles wondered if SEL advocacy time could be used to survey students. Perhaps these ideas and more could seed the start of a year-round School Health Council. [image: image1.png]
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